
No change from the RBNZ
As expected, the RBNZ maintained the 
OCR at 5.50% for the sixth time yesterday. 
The Monetary Policy Committee stated 
that the New Zealand economy was 
evolving as anticipated and that “The 
Committee is confident that maintaining 
the OCR at a restrictive level for a sustained 
period will return consumer price inflation 
to within the 1 to 3 percent target range 
this calendar year”. It also warned that 
global economic growth remained below 
trend and is expected to remain that way, 
with most central banks cautious about 
easing their monetary policies given the 
ongoing risk of persistent inflation. This 
announcement had little market impact 
as most economists expected the OCR to 
remain as is.
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INT RATES NZ  Australia

OCR/Cash 5.50% 4.35%

90 day bills 5.67% 4.40%

2 year swap 4.91% 4.08%

10 year Govt 4.75% 4.19%

Higher for longer
US CPI data was released overnight, with 
both measures of inflation surprising 
to the upside. Core inflation increased 
0.4% in March, and 3.8% on the year, 
against expectations of 0.3% and 3.7%, 
while headline inflation increased 0.4% 
in March and 3.5% on the year, against 
expectations of 0.3% and 3.5%. High 
sticky services inflation remains a key 
driver in these high prints, namely shelter 
inflation, which is comprised of owners’ 
equivalent rent (OER) and rent, which 
make up ~30% of the total and over 40% 
of core, remain stubbornly high at 5.91% 
and 5.68% on the year. Globally, higher oil 
prices due to uncertainty around supply 
restraints from OPEC, and global turmoil 
also contributed to energy price inflation 
printing positive for the first time since 
February 2023. 

US President, Joe Biden waded into 
monetary policy waters yesterday at a 
press conference, and while he admitted 
that he doesn’t know what the Fed will do, 
he said, “I do stand by my prediction that, 
before the year is out, there’ll be a rate cut. 
This may delay it a month or so, I’m not sure 
of that, we don’t know what the Fed is going 
to do for certain.”

As a result, market expectations of US 
rate cuts for this calendar year were 
walked backwards. Before the data 
release markets expected 2-3 cuts this 
year, with the first one fully priced in for 
July. Expectations are now for 1-2 cuts 

this year, with the first one pushed out to 
November. FOMC minutes did confirm 
that most members supported cutting 
rates “at some point this year”. 

US treasury yields were sent sharply 
higher, the 10-year is current at 4.55%, 
up 18bp, while the 2-year is at 4.96%, 
up 24bp. Expect this to push local swap 
rates and government bond yields higher 
today. The US dollar index (DXY) also 
benefited, as it increased from just above 
104.00 to over 105.00. This strength saw 
the USD post strong gains against both 
antipodean currencies, as both the AUD/
USD and NZD/USD lost more than a cent 
overnight, with the AUD/USD currently 
at 0.6514, and the NZD/USD back below 
0.6000. Equities were in the red, with all 
3 major indexes down overnight, as was 
gold. 

In other news, the Atlanta Fed decreased 
their Q1GDPNow forecast from 2.5% to 
2.4%.  

The Bank of Canada left its policy rate 
unchanged at 5.00% yesterday. 
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1 year swap 5.39% 4.24% USD
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